Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council
Wednesday 1st March 2017 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), K Baker, M Clements, R Stearn, M Shave, M Reeve
K Price (Clerk), J Miller (Vice-Chair), R Lawson, County Cllr Stringer and 3 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. Chairman welcomed everyone to the March meeting and read out the policy:- “The Parish Council welcome public opinion but it should be noted that verbal and or physical abuse will not be tolerated.  The Chairman of the meeting has the right to have anyone repeatedly causing a disturbance removed from the proceedings”.  The Clerk has received apologies for tonight’s meeting from Cllr Sue Hill.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.   Cllr Mary Reeve declared an interest in the planning application for 0479/17 – Land Adjacent Oak House, Church Road, Old Newton, IP14 4ED 
3. To approve the minutes of the February meeting held on 1st February 2017.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  
4. To elect a Vice-Chairman of the Council and to receive the Vice-Chairman’s declaration of acceptance of office.  Cllr Miller accepted the role of Vice-Chairman of the Council and signed his declaration of acceptance of office.
5. Clerks Report

· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission was submitted for the month of February.

· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· All information, minutes and agenda have been uploaded onto the village website.

· CGM have issued a contract for services for 1 year.  This is only for the additional work quoted for and is for 17 cuts at an additional £18.50 + VAT. 

· Planning responses were issued to MSDC by the deadline for comments.

· The standing orders have been reviewed and amended / issued to all Cllrs and if in agreement should be authorised at tonight’s meeting and signed by the Chairman.  The financial regulations will be done in line with the finance review in October / November and the code of conduct has not been updated by SALC but is being worked on.  As and when SALC issue a revised template I will bring to the Council’s attention for adoption when applicable.
· Planning Training has a cost of £75.00 each and needs to be approved tonight.  SALC have confirmed that we can add one delegate only onto the course as the food and numbers for the day have now been confirmed.  Cllr Clements to attend.
· Mr Ernest Plant who has recently passed away was a previous member of our parish council circa 1974 for Gipping.  The Parish Council should acknowledge this within the minutes and we are thankful for his time served to the parish and our community in Gipping.
Parish Laptop & Microsoft Issues

Our renewal for the Avast on the PC computer is due for renewal in March.  The cost is £29.99 and covers the laptop for anti-virus protection.  This was approved last year and is on an automatic renewal.  The clerk wishes to confirm this is still in order before the automatic renewal is taken.  Approval received by Cllrs.
Police Report - Clerk attended a briefing and communication meeting at Stowmarket Police Station on 21st February.  Mr David Lilley and Mrs Barbara Goudy attended with the Clerk.

In summary: - 

· Speeding – There are some new changes that mean the SNT are no longer responsible for any speeding offences.  Any reports will be collated on a list and passed to the speed enforcement teams who will target specific areas.  Any persons caught with the community speed watch traffic gun three times or more will be visited by the police.

· Parking – This is becoming the responsibility of the local authorities and not Police but there will be a lull between now and when the local authorities can be up and running.  The police are no longer enforcing parking offences unless they are presenting a threat, harm or risk.  Complaints will be handled by the control room.

· Police Connect – This is a website that will alert via email of anything parishioners / Cllrs need to be aware of in our parish.  It is free and anyone can sign up to it.  The Clerk has done it and it is quite straight forward.  Google search Police Connect Suffolk.

· Crime stats as reported previously are not created by the police and therefore will always be one month out of date.  The crime map for December reports 1 theft other in and around Greenacres

· Any neighbourhood watch co-ordinators need to register with Suffolk Neighbourhood Watch as this will also give valuable information and is a good re-source.  Cllr Goudy to contact with Mr Slaughter.
· SID machine is not calibrating right.  Cllr Clements to contact the suppliers and ask for some advice.  
6. Standing Orders / Financial Regulations Update.  
· The standing orders have been reviewed and amended / issued to all Cllrs.  The financial regulations will be done in line with the finance review in October / November and the code of conduct has not been updated by SALC but is being worked on.  As and when SALC issue a revised template the Clerk will bring to the Council’s attention for adoption when applicable.  The Standing Orders were approved and signed as adopted by the Parish Council.
7. Financial matters & Financial report
Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance = £16,045.94 (28/02/17) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,376.75 (01.01.17)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £253.29 (01.01.17)

Accounts for payment – February 2017:  

· KAREN PRICE 
Salary February = £673.06, Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £81.24

Less 
Tax & NI £9.88, Pension £6.03 = £15.91 + expenses £48.60 = £786.99
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax – Employee £9.88, Employer £10.80 = £20.68

· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £6.03, employer £7.54 = £13.57

· PWLB - £2,613.62  taken on 27th February 2017
· SCC Streetlighting costs £1,097.00.  For information, costs historically have been as follows:
2013-2014 - £3,964.01

2014-2015 - £2,310.69

2015-2016 - £1,203.26

· Onwoods / Oneg – cleansing grant 2nd Qtr – £73.80, 3rd Qtr £54.00 = £127.80

· PDH – Install power supply to Defibrillator - £93.42
One drive subscription renewal due 17th March.  Cost will be circa £50 for the renewal and can be claimed back through expenses or Gordon at Faxbase can sort it.  If we purchase the disks this will cost circa £100 - £150.00.  Decision required as to whether we purchase the disks or renew the online subscription.  Clerk can confirm that this month the error has not occurred and it would appear that whatever MS support did last time has worked this time.  Agreed by all cllrs present to renew the annual subscription for the next 12 months and claim back through the expenses process.
Monies Received – February 2017:
· MSDC – Cleansing Grant 2nd Qtr £73.80, 3rd Qtr £54.00 = £127.80

· £100.00 – Cemetery fees for Edward Ernest Plant (not banked yet - payslip 100088)

· £100.00 – Cemetery fees for George Philip Edwards (not banked yet - Payslip 100088)

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.  
8. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· MSDC Street Names / Signing – Item 18 on the agenda
· MSDC Planning enforcement information regarding complaint about Rosebank Cottage, Brown Street.

· MSDC – Great British Spring Clean – 3 – 5th March.  Old Newton have arranged their litter pick on this weekend.

· SCC – Traffic order Station Road, 5th – 6th March 22.30 – 06.30hrs

· SCC – Traffic order 6th – 8th June – 21.00 – 06.00hrs

· SCC – Traffic order 6th – 8th March outside Yew Tree Farm Ward Green for water connection works

· SCC - Suffolk Flood Risk Contact – Tom Mann

· SALC – Transparency Code – Funding can be applied for towards the village website and laptop purchased.  Deadline for claims is 9th March.  Clerk to investigate and if possible to submit a claim on behalf of the Parish Council.
· Letter from resident regarding traffic accident in September for Parish Councl information.
· ONCE – Letter regarding proposed works to footpath through Buggs Wood.  Correspondence has been received from SCC Footpaths Officer and the clerk agreed to forward the SCC response to ONCE.  The permission for any works to be completed on a public footpath is not the Parish Council’s responsibility and permission must be sought from SCC footpaths.
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
9. Cllr Vacancy / Co-Option

The Clerk has not had any additional nominations from parishioners and can confirm that Mr Kevin Swinburne has decided not to stand for co-option but Mr Richard Lawson is still wishing to stand for Co-option and is in attendance.  Cllrs do not have to accept a candidate that has previously not been successful at election and as this is not relevant to Mr Lawson, the clerk confirms that Mr Lawson can be co-opted with immediate effect.  Proposed and co-opted and Mr Lawson was asked to join the Councillors at the meeting.  The Clerk asked Mr Lawson to sign his acceptance of office as Councillor and provided Mr Lawson with some papers relevant to tonight’s meeting.
10. Finance Committee Vacancy 
Adrian Mole was previously on the Finance Committee, Broadband and Suffolk Acre committees.  Cllrs need to decide who would like to take any of these on.  It was decided that as the committees and working parties were ususally assigned at the AGM of the parish council that this be decided on at the May meeting.  Proposed and seconded.  All Cllrs present agreed.
11. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.  – No report submitted in time for the meeting.
12. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer
Highways Issues - Following more complaints regarding the Quarry at Lawn Farm, County Officers again visited site, . The operator was not available to speak at the time of the visit but will be sent the report.  Out of hours working – We have informed the operator that working before 7am, Saturday afternoons and Sundays is unacceptable.  Lighting – Lighting has been installed on the site but not in accordance with the lighting plan agreed.  It appears that recently there was a break in at the site and all the lorry windows were smashed leading to a large bill and loss of work whilst they were being repaired and I am assuming that the lights have been left on for security reasons. we have asked that the agent submits an amendment to the agreed lighting which is in line with it but which takes into account modern light fittings and bulbs. In the meantime Cllr Stringer has asked that the lights are angled downwards and are not left on overnight.

Wheel wash – a new wheel wash has been fitted on top of the old one. This wheel wash sprays water at the whole of the underside of the vehicles. There is still an issue with the roadway from the wheel wash to the weighbridge but this is hopefully the next stage of concreting, concrete has now been laid around the maintenance building and up to the wheel wash. There is still an area close to the road from the wheel wash to the weighbridge which is yet to be completed
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Cllr Stringer and the chairman spent Valentines day on a pothole hunt in a round Old Newton, there are now 27 reported items for repair, we also took the time to look at a section of road in Cotton that shows how bad some roads are in Suffolk.   Mr Wright has agreed to meet on the 14th of March at 10am to discuss various highways issues in the village.  Cllrs Goudy, Baker will attend that meeting.
Broadband  - We have a further update on the progress of the Stowmarket P33 FTTP PON. The installation work is still on track to be completed around the end of February (ie this week), but Openreach have encountered four blockages in the duct under the road where they are installing additional fibre capacity to serve the Stowmarket P33 FTTP PON, and they are now planning to install two additional poles in order to bypass the unground blockages. The attachment of cables in the Chapel Road and Brown Street areas is nearly completed - ‘feed cables’ have now been attached from pole to pole and black coloured cylindrical boxes have been attached to various poles, from where connections to premises will occur. I understand that an agreement has been reached for a pole to be positioned on private property in Netherhall Close which will, hopefully, solve the difficulty in that vicinity.  Once installation work is completed, it usually takes a couple of weeks to complete testing, upgrade records, etc before it becomes customer ready for service (CRFS), so while it may be a little sooner, I think it best to assume that it will be ready for service by the end of March. I will, of course, let you know, as soon as P33 has been confirmed as CRFS.    

Budget - No prizes for guessing that this year’s budget setting at Suffolk County Council is a difficult one, With the county council having to pay for Adult social care, and promising not to increase council tax base rates, the government has now allowed authorities with the adult social care responsibility the ability to raise council tax ring fenced for this service without having to have a referendum. This is the route we are being asked to approve at next week’s budget setting Full Council meeting, we are being asked to agree to a 3% rise to a band D property, therefore the Band D social care precept will now likely be £56.97.                                                                                                                                           
Bacton Middle School Site  - Suffolk County Council are exploring the possibility of moving the Primary School from its present site to the redundant Bacton Middle School Site, this is a welcome move as it accords with many of the residents that attended last summer’s consultation events, and the vast majority of public feeling. These plans do not negate an element of housing on the existing Middle School site, and will require some of the existing Primary School site to be redeveloped, but it could mean the Primary School will be in a position to expand in future years without a greater burden on local infrastructure, as well as secure some open space in the centre of Bacton accessible by footpath. This is a major change in the approach of the County Council and is the result of many hours of lobbying not least by myself, as well as the consistent feedback from the public at the drop in sessions. There is still a long way to go but at least the county is at last having an open approach to this.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         
Speed limit panel was originally being in March.  If the data requested is available they will provide a date for the panel meeting and Andrew will be in attendance.

Cllrs Comments / questions for Cllr Stringer
· Broadband for Gipping  - BT have stated fibre will be available June 2017 at the earliest.
· Litter has been left by contractors and this is not acceptable.  Cllr Stringer will report on our behalf
13. Broadband Update – Mr Arnold
Gipping box was installed in Feb 2016.  BT have confirmed that they will not alter the exchange from which service is provided.  In terms of the routing they will re-route if they find a better alternative route.  

The cable connections are not all done yet.  Understand that testing still has to take place and the question has been asked as to when we can commence orders.  Assuming end of March.  Both Cllr Stringer and Mr Arnold will let the Clerk and Cllrs know when BT are ready to accept orders.
14. Planning Applications Received
0479/17 – Land Adjacent Oak House, Church Road, Old Newton, IP14 4ED 
Application for Outline Planning Permission with all matters reserved for the erection of two dwellings. Response required by MSDC by 02/03/17.  Cllr Reeve left the meeting as she had declared an interest in this application.  
This application was discussed at the March Parish Council Meeting.  The Parish Council have not received any public comments regarding this application.  The Parish Council are aware that there is a spring fed pond in the proposed land and this needs to be preserved.  Access is adequate but not brilliant exiting on the left-hand side.  Provided preservation of the spring fed pond(policy Cor Strategy 5 refers) and raising concerns regarding access and egress from the property is considered (policy TP10 refers) the parish council felt they could approve the outline application in principle.  The application was proposed and seconded.  All Cllrs present agreed and asked the clerk to respond accordingly.  
0392/17 – Dagholme, Silver Street, Old Newton, IP14 4HF
Extension to existing detached property, following demolition of existing single storey annex.  Response required by MSDC by 01/03/17.  Clerk confirmed before midnight is acceptable.
Initial thoughts are that the parish council have no issues – A lot of work done already to this property and it was felt that the proposed plans would only enhance the property further.  Proposed and seconded and approved by majority vote.
15. Planning Decisions from MSDC 
2437/16 – Erection of detached dwelling – Land at Finningham Road, Old Newton.  MSDC planning permission has been refused.

4930/16 – To replace existing annexe centre pivot doors with new folding/sliding doors to replace existing kitchen French doors with new folding/sliding doors.  The addition of two new conservation roof lights to the barn on the North elevation to replace the existing timber courtyard decking with stone paving at Newton Barn, Church Road, Old Newton.  Listed building consent from MSDC has been granted.
16. School Parking / Infrastructure / Road Signage
A Short notice meeting took place on Saturday 25th February 2017.  A few ideas / suggestions have been shared and the Chairman is going to approach the landowner.  Proposals and plans can then be drawn up for bringing something back to the parish council.

Road signage meeting now going to take place on 14th March.  Resident who complained about the cones has been responded to by Cllr Baker and the Clerk.

Clerk has received comments regarding the school and the parking situation.  A lady has stated that although traffic is an issue and speeding has also been an issue that the parents themselves also need to take some responsibility.  An incident occurred whereby a motorist had completely stopped to allow for two very young children who got out of a car on the roadside whilst the parent was chatting to another parent and not watching what her children were doing or where they were (in the middle of the road).  The Lady went on to say that she felt that had an accident have happened the blame would have firmly been landed with the driver and she felt that this was not necessarily fair.  

Two vehicles parking adjacent to the cones – We are trying to make it safer and some parents simply do not pay any notice.  We should look to gather evidence and take photos and have a portfolio to use with the landowner to argue our case and what we would like to do moving forward.  We need a presentation to show the landowner.  Cllr Baker agreed to pull something together.  There are a lot of hoops to jump through – Once the portfolio is ready the Committee should sit down with the landowner.  The meeting on 14th March with SCC can be used as a starting point to obtain advice.  Cllr Clements, Goudy, Baker and Miller will also be in attendance at this meeting with County Cllr Stringer.
17. B1113 Speed Restriction / Mini SID Update - Cllr Stringer has stated that it is disappointing that our new speed sign does not collect data and has intimated that if he can apportion some additional money it would be beneficial to purchase another SID that will have the facility to collect data.  There are several units being installed locally to us that do have this facility.
18. MSDC Street Names / Old Names Update  - Clerk has received correspondence from MSDC that a request to amend a street name to reflect its former name can be formally requested if the parish council believe this is of significant proven historical interest.  The cost of a replacement sign would be circa £100.00 per sign.
Whitehall Road – (formerly known as “The Knoll”) – Cllr Shave would like to look at this.  Agenda item for April meeting.
19. Cemetery Update - Cemetery meeting took place on Saturday 25th February 2017 – The clerk has been given some photos to use as the way forward.  The concrete should be for the urns and the middle concrete is the pathway.  The idea when the cemetery is re-visited is that it should be for ease of maintenance for the caretakers equipment and it may be necessary to look at the kerb stones and bushes and plants down the graves These are not allowed within the cemetery board rules but needs to be enforced.  The baby grave also needs to be addressed.  Circa 2014 – Clerk to find the parents details and provide to the Chairman.
The Clerk pointed out that the committee need to look at the rules and make sure that we are not open to abuse when other parishes are too expensive.  Committee needs to look at the board rules and also look at reviewing our costs.
20. Assets of Community Value – Cllr Stearn

List is being compiled by ONCE and will be provided at the next meeting.  Please include on the April Agenda.
21. Councillors matters to be bought to the attention of the council.
· Speed limit update.  Apparently there is a discrepancy in the signs calibration as some drivers are reporting inaccurate readings.  Cllr Clements to ascertain if the company can re-calibrate the sign.
· Footpath signs down on Brown Street by Harry’s Barn and down the main road turning into Honeypot lane is hanging on the post.  
· Village Fete is now taking place on Sunday 16th July. 

· Village litter pick this Saturday 10am from the village hall.  Anyone wishing to join in is most welcome.
· Chocolate bingo fundraising (FONSA) anyone who would like to support can get further details from Cllr Baker or from the school.
22. Public Forum 
· Footpath signs and footpaths in general are not very good.  Clerk to arrange for the numbers / PDF map from Francessca – Rights Of Way Officer at SCC.
23. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the April meeting.
· Assets of community value. – Cllr Stearn
· Cemetery update
· Street Naming – Including “formerly known as” – Cllr Shave
· SID update – Cllr Clements

· School Parking / Infrastructure / Road Signage
· Footpaths update
24. Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 5th April 2017. Wednesday 26th April will be the Annual Parish Meeting.  Clerk to invite the police and local groups from within the village to attend and provide a report for this meeting. 
Meeting closed at 21.28hrs
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